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                                       Workforce Development Board Minutes

                                                                   June 21, 2006
The Riverside County Workforce Development Board (WDB) held a general business meeting on June 21, 2006.  Chairman Jamil Dada called the meeting to order at 11:40 a.m.  
                                                         WDB Members in Attendance

Don Allard


John Azzaretto

Michael Bracken

Claudia Castorena
Ken Clark


Jamil Dada


Greg Doonan


Adan Gomez
Cynthia Hinckley

Jim King


Richard Lemire

Ricardo Olalde
LuVerne Molberg

Lea Petersen


Stan Stosel


Mark Smith
Stan Stosel


Diane Stuart


Jim Thomas


Thomas Tomkins
John Viafora


Ron Visser



               WDB Members Absent
Lois Carson

Rick Collins



John Denver


Bob Frost
Susan Haas

Jeff Hendrickson


Robert Hester


Paul Hiller
Pam LiCalsi

Bob Little



Robert Rivera


Steve Rockett

Salvatore Rotella

Cynthia Roth



Sandra Schnack

Mark Smith

Joan Sparkman

                                                                              Staff

Jerry Craig


Kathy Fortner


Felicia Flournoy

Kathy Boyer
Laura Harris


LaTonya Johnson

Sandi Jesser
                                                        Elected Official Representatives

Jonathan Sassani (Benoit)

Jacob Barnhart (Calvert)

Martin Paine (Dutton)
Ted Lehrer (Emmerson)

Karen Brown (Bono)


Sherri Van Dorn (Battin)
Pat Cooper (Ducheny)

Rosanna Contreras (Garcia)

Allison Ellingson (Schwarzenegger)
                                                                           Guests

Mary Jo Ramirez

Diane Wirth


Raesean Woodard

Marcy Rosenbloom
Shelagh Camak

Heidi Marshall


Signe Margit


Michele Gracis

Administrative Action Item a:
APPROVE MARCH 15, 2006 MINUTES
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board approve the March 15, 2006 WDB minutes.



Moved by Michael Bracken, seconded by Don Allard.

Discussion:
Chairman Jamil Dada noted that legislators would be invited to all of the quarterly WDB meetings in order to know what is going on with the WDB and workforce development and for them to give the Board input. 
Status:
Motion approved.

Administrative Item B:

MEMBER INITIATIVES
Lea Petersen commended Jerry Craig and LaTonya Johnson for their assistance in selecting four students from Riverside Unified School District to receive scholarships from The Gas Company.

Vice Chairman Ric Olalde informed that his company Kleinfelder is sponsoring a water symposium on June 22.  The purpose of the event is to look at the water resources within Riverside County in order to protect and utilize them in the most efficient ways to insure everyone has water, given our continued growth.  Members wanting further information on the event should contact Vice Chairman Olalde.  He also mentioned that he has a seat available at the Kleinfelder table.

Presentation Item A:

BUSINESS EDUCATION SUMMIT
Diane Wirth presented a summary of the April 12 Valley Economic Development Corporation’s Business Education Summit and thanked the WDB for its sponsorship and support.  She distributed a summary report of the event, noting the Summit was an opportunity to engage high school students with local businesses in their field of interest and expose businesses to potential employees.  It served as a wake-up call for youth to be aware, if interested, of what is available in the immediate area regarding a particular industry.  Working with school districts and business partners, 250 junior and senior high school students were targeted.  To maximize the learning experience, they had to go through training workshops on how to prepare a resume, ask questions of business and then follow up.

For the business side, 50-70 different industries were targeted and asked to participate and facilitate roundtable discussions within their industry.  The national renowned keynote speaker was Chad Foster.  Mr. Foster is a motivational speaker and entrepreneur who designed the floor material for McDonald’s Playland.  His first book Preparing Teenagers for the Real World is used in approximately 4,000 classrooms nationwide.
Jerry Craig inquired if any follow-up had occurred since it would be helpful to the WDB members to see how their involvement is touching the lives of youth.  Ms. Wirth noted some of the businesses involved in the Summit have requested internships.  Each of the high schools has different programs, including afterschool programs.  It is up to the individual teachers to decide how they use Mr. Foster’s books and deliver the contents and discussion.

Presentation Item 2.3:

TANGIBLE TACTICS PERFORMING ARTS
Tangible Tactics Performing Arts’ mission is to inspire audiences to appreciate the many aspects of music, to devote personal passion for music to those who listen, to instill dedication for the beauty of music and to enhance personal achievement.  
Felicia Flournoy noted that many of the youth today are talented but do not have outlets to showcase their talents, so as a means to provide a positive outlet, Raesean Woodard was invited to make a presentation to the WDB on behalf of the Council for Youth Development (CYD).  

Mr. Woodward dedicated his performance to Brook McKinney who was killed by a random act of senseless violence.  He recited his poems and presented original songs.  He informed that the Jurupa Youth Opportunity Center (YOC) gave him the opportunity to change his life in a positive way.  In March of 2006, he and his partner put together a play about bad associations and had copies on DVDs for sale.
WDB Goal #2 Information Item 3.1:

COLLABORATE-WITH-A-CITY
Increase labor supply

Kathy Boyer informed the purpose of Collaborate-with-a-City involves developing a partnership with every city in Riverside County by entering into a First-Source Hiring Agreement, which is non binding.  The agreement denotes that any time a city has a new or existing business that may benefit from our services, they would call us first, and we will coordinate the services.    

Kathy provided a status report and commented that the cities of Indio, Hemet and Moreno Valley have requested to review the agreement so they are still pending.  She has not been able to contact Corona or Lake Elsinore.  Both Indian Wells and Rancho Mirage have been recontacted to schedule appointments, and staff will be contacting the Sovereign Nations.
Mary Jo Ramirez offered to assist with Lake Elsinore; Lea Petersen offered her assistance with Corona.  Chairman Dada, Ron Visser and Don Allard will assist with the city of Moreno Valley.

Jerry commented that some cities think they need to have the agreement signed by their city council, but that is not the case.  Since it is non binding, the city’s economic development representative could sign the agreement.

WDB Goal #5 Information Item 4.1:

CONNECT-WTH-A-CHAMBER

Sustainability

Jerry reported the purpose of Connect-with-a-Chamber is to build partnerships with all of the chambers throughout the county in order to inform them of what is happening in workforce development.  The WDB’s goals include identifying and meeting the demands of businesses in selected industries and occupations that offer high wage and career opportunities; increasing the labor supply for high demand industries, both current and future; and, strengthening the bridge between educational institutions, business and industry by identifying business skill needs and communicating them to education.   
Staff are talking to the chambers to make sure they are on the same page so when needed, they can help us and vice versa.  An example of getting involved with the chambers is the partnership with the Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce regarding the College and Career Fair.  If any members would like to assist in scheduling presentations to various chambers, they were asked to contact Laura Harris.
WDB Goal #5 Information Item 4.2:

LINK-WITH-A-LEGISLATOR

Sustainability

This project allows legislators to know what the Board is doing.  Jerry extended invitations to visit any of the four Workforce Development Centers, the seven Youth Opportunity Centers and/or the Mobile Workforce Development Center for a tour.  Jerry noted that last fall, the staff drove the Mobile to Louisiana to serve the victims of Hurricane Katrina.
WDB Goal #5 Information Item 4.3:

NAWB AND STATE WIB UPDATE
Sustainability
Chairman Dada reported that Congressman Buck McKeon is now the chair of the Education Workforce Committee in Washington, DC.  Congressman McKeon has always acted as a champion for us, and Chairman Dada continues to work closely with him his staff on workforce development issues, specifically WIA Reauthorization.  
Our funding has decreased from $20 million a year to $13 million a year the last four years.  Every program is being cut because money is being diverted to other programs.  Other areas around the country are not experiencing the exploding population growth we are facing in Riverside County while at the same time experience funding cuts.  

The federal government is considering taking away millions of dollars in carryover money.  NAWB is actively fighting to have that rescinded.  The reason why there is such a large pot of carryover money is due to the fact that funds providing skilled training to individuals cannot be expended until the training is completed. 

The state Workforce Innovation Conference was held in Anaheim.  In attendance was DOL Assistant Secretary DeRocco.  Chairman Dada spoke with her about the issues on a state level.  He traveled to Sacramento last week and will be there again on Friday.  Chairman Dada chairs the state Business and Industry Committee.  One of their responsibilities is to engage and disseminate information to the local WIBs.  Two weeks ago, state WIB members held their state forum at the Riverside Workforce Development Center.  The state WIB is now working with the California Workforce Association.
Information Item 5.1:

UCR HEALTH SCIENCES INITIATIVE UPDATE
John Azzaretto provided an update on UCR’s Health Sciences Imitative which includes a school of medicine.  He distributed two handouts about the initiative which included background information and statistical data.  

UCR has formally submitted the proposal to the Office of the President, and it is currently under review.  Dr. Azzaretto advised the importance to simultaneously obtain endorsement of proposal by the Faculty Senate.  UCR Chancellor Cordova submitted the draft proposal to the UCR Academic Senate for academic review.  It is anticipated that the Academic Senate will have no problem endorsing the proposal.  Once the Office of the President endorses the medical school proposal, it will be submitted to the California Education Policy group.  Dr. Azzaretto reported the proposal is on fast track.  
In a recent Greater Riverside Chambers of Conference newsletter, there was an article about the Chamber launching a business advocacy group chaired by Sue Johnson.  This very active group will help the chamber in promoting UCR’s Health Science Initiative.  Passage of the initiative would translate to our region promoting jobs, economic development, economic growth and also providing for the health and future healthcare of Inland Empire residents.

Regarding the UCR law school proposal, Dr. Azzaretto noted that the chancellor has put a placeholder for a future decision that may be made with regard to establishing a professional school.

At the March WDB meeting, members approved to endorse UCR’s initiative.  Dr. Azzaretto thanked them for their support.

Jerry informed that signature cards in support of the initiative are at the tables.  The cards are provided by the chamber and signing them assures you being made a member of the Inland Empire Coalition for a Medical School at UCR.  Additional cards are available.  He also informed that the Board of Supervisors are in discussions with UCR in terms of conducting an additional feasibility study.  Jerry commented that UCR is the leader in nanoscience and genomics, and the possibility for a spin-off in those two industries is gigantic. 


 Reports Item 6.1:

WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD

Chairman Dada expressed his appreciation in having the legislative representatives attend the meeting, noting the importance to keep our elected officials engaged and apprised regarding WDB activities.  
Following the WDB meeting today, the Executive Committee will meet to discuss the upcoming Workforce Development Summit.

Reports Item 6.2:

COMMUNITY & GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Tom Tomkins also thanked the legislative representatives for attending today’s meeting.  
Reports Item 6.3:

EAST REGIONAL COMMITTEE


Michael Bracken, chairman of the East Regional Committee, informed that his committee made a determination that by the end of the year, each of their meetings would focus on one important industry to the East Region.  Their July meeting will focus on healthcare; the September meeting will be centered around tourism, followed by the construction industry at the November meeting.

Each of the meetings would have 6-8 industry representatives, education representing K-16 and training providers.  There will be moderators for each of those meetings to engage, inform, discuss and have a formal outcome between industries and other groups.


Jerry reported that one of their first meetings was focused on the construction industry.  Todd Berg from Building Horizons made a presentation.  Building Horizons takes high school students, through ROP, and builds low-income housing.  As a result of the presentation, Jerry arranged a meeting with Mr. Berg and the EDA Redevelopment/Housing director last week.  They toured the Cathedral City, Coachella and La Quinta building sites.  The Redevelopment/Housing director is now exploring avenues to fund a fourth site so more students can be trained in the areas of construction, which would also result in more affordable housing being built.  
Reports Item 6.4:

WEST REGIONAL COMMITTEE

None
Reports Item 6.5:

COUNCIL FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT

Vice Chairman Olalde thanked the WDB members for their engagement.  He attended the Youth Summit in March with 800 youth in attendance.  Nancy Matzenauer, who manages the Jurupa YOC, was recently awarded the California Golden Bell in recognition of the great work she is doing.  Her center graduated 23 students.  Overall, the YOCs graduated 63 youth this year.  The work the WDB is doing with regard to youth is definitely making a difference in not only the lives of youth but to the thousands around those who graduate.

Vice Chairman Olalde’s company Kleinfelder is working with Flood Control to engage our youth in helping to spread the word on strong water pollution.  It is imperative to have youth engaged in that process and let them educate their peers on the importance of how to take care of our water.

He also attended two Certificate of Quality Award ceremonies:  Indio YOC and Lake Elsinore YOC.

The youth development group co-sponsored the recent Multicultural Youth Festival.  Riverside Mayor Loveridge indicated he wants to use the Youth Festival as a model for what the city should be doing.  Various booths were set by the youth depicting different cultures.  

The CYD held a CHARACTER COUNTS! (CC!) award luncheon last year to recognize youth who exemplified the seven pillars of character.  October 18 is the date set for the CC! Awards Dinner which will be held at the Mission Inn.  Youth from each of the seven YOCs will be recognized.

Reports Item 6.6:


ADMINISTRATOR

Kathy reported that preliminary funding for WIA programs in Riverside County is $1 million less than last year.  To offset the loss, staff is working with the state Employment Training Panel (ETP) that allows us to work with businesses in our communities.  She noted that ETP provided a grant for $469,000 to upgrade LVNs to CNAs.  EDA Workforce Development Division is submitting another grant proposal.  Kathy informed that through ETP, we are working with a number of manufacturing businesses in our county to upgrade the skills of their workforce both in terms of English preparation and management with assistance from UCR.

A survey will be released soon of businesses involved in residential loan construction in order to study the industry so we know what the depth is.  Kathy reported that staff is working with RCC around the logistics industry/advanced manufacturing.  Staff has just finished working with Mt. San Jacinto College on a new nurse training program.  She stressed that staff is actively collaborating with other entities to insure our funding is used in the best way possible.

Reports Item 6.7


DIRECTOR

Regarding the Youth Opportunity Centers, Jerry informed that Supervisor Buster and the city of Riverside are each providing $125,000 toward the Riverside YOC.
Chairman Dada noted that Laura Harris has been with the WDB for six weeks in the capacity of WDB Liaison and is doing a fantastic job and is a great addition to the team. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None
ADJOURNMENT

The June 21, 2006 Workforce Development Board meeting was adjourned at 1:10 p.m.
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